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The Central State Hospital Local Redevelopment Authority met in regular session on Wednesday, August 19, 2015 at 5:00 PM in the Second Floor Conference Room in the Powell Building.

Members present were John Ferguson, George Martinez, Quay Fuller, Joy Nelson, Nolan Stephens, Owen Pittman, and Jim Payne. Russ Walden, Bruce Vaughn, Dudley Rowe and Johnny Grant were absent.

The Recording Secretary called roll and a quorum of members of the authority was declared present.

Ms. Fuller called the meeting to order at 5:00 PM and made opening comments.  Ms. Fuller stated that the Authority was hosting a concert in the Pecan Grove August 22nd and invited everyone to attend. She stated that local artists would be performing and that it should be a pleasant evening for all age groups to enjoy. Ms. Fuller stated that the Authority had made some significant developments in regards to the VA Pilot project and the Agribusiness model. Both projects had been presented in a briefing to Governor Deal in July.   
 
Ms. Fuller then asked the board if they had reviewed the minutes from the July meeting.

Motion Ferguson, second Stephens to approve the July 15, 2015 meeting minutes.

On vote aye: Martinez, Ferguson, Fuller, Nelson, Stephens, Pittman, and Payne.  The motion carried and the July, 15 2015 Authority meeting minutes were adopted as official.

There was no need for the board to go into executive session.

Ms. Fuller recognized Mr. Mike Couch for an executive director’s report.

Mr. Couch began his report by thanking the board. He stated that he briefed the board in July about the briefing to Governor Deal, and he had the opportunity in August to meet with Congressman Jody Hice. He thanked Carolyn Dallas for helping to arrange the meeting. 

Mr. Couch gave an update on the VA pilot project for post 9/11 PTSD & TBI veterans. He stated that there was a letter in the board packet that had been approved by the State Properties Commission and was waiting for the Governor’s signature. He stated that the letter was a letter of support from Governor Deal to be sent to Senator Johnny Isakson in support of the proposed VA pilot program. Mr. Couch explained that he had a conversation with one of the Governor’s staffers and they anticipated that the letter would be signed by the governor in the weeks following the board meeting. He stated that once the letter was signed the next step would be scheduling a trip to Washington D.C. to present to the Senate VA committee. Mr. Couch said that he would keep Ms. Dallas, from Congressman Hice’s office informed for the scheduling of the D.C. visit. He explained that the letter was for informational purposes, and that once the letter was signed it would be spread to elected officials and local media.

Mr. Couch gave an update on the Summit Communiversity grant. He stated that the Authority had a conference call with Jonathon Corso, from the EDA office in Atlanta, a few weeks prior to the board meeting. Mr. Corso suggested edits for the grant application, specifically a strengthening of the relationship between Georgia College and the Communiversity. Mr. Couch stated that the intent was to re-submit the package for the October deadline. 

Mr. Couch gave an update on the Agrarian Farm to table project conference, held on June, 25th. He stated that the board packet contained a draft of a presentation created by the University of Georgia’s Center for Agribusiness and Economic Development. Mr. Couch explained that the presentation went into further detail regarding the “three legged stool” Commissioner Gary Black saw on the campus, containing systems for an agribusiness incubator with a private partnership in the kitchen, a multi-species processing facility, and land for protein and vegetable production. He stated that on September 1st Angelo Bizzaro and his team from Food Service Partners was scheduled to meet with UGA Center for Agribusiness and Economic Development. The goal of the meeting was to begin building a model for the Parham kitchen and the agribusiness incubator. Mr. Couch stated that on September 3rd the Authority had a meeting scheduled with the private entity interested in the abattoir and Commissioner Gary Black.

Mr. Couch introduced Mr. Angelo Bizzaro from Food Service Partners. Mr. Couch stated that Angelo represented the private partner the Authority was looking to partner with, to bring the kitchen back to life. Mr. Couch recognized Angelo Bizzaro. Mr. Bizzaro stated that the concept he was presenting was proprietary. He explained that his company had partnered with another company to create a concept for a 2000 sq. ft. facility, capable of producing around 60,000 meals per day. He stated that the concept would have an educational component, centering around food education; how it is grown, what happens when you introduce chemicals into the soil; how we process food today. Mr. Bizzaro explained that the educational process would be geared toward all walks of life. MR. Bizzaro stated that the other half of the concept focused on Hydroponics and Aquaponics. He stated that the system produces zero waste. Mr. Bizzaro stated that the concept includes a combination of education and food production and that it would be the first time this type of project was implemented anywhere. Mr. Couch stated that Mr. Bizzaro had already met Commissioner Black. Mr. Couch thanked Mr. Bizzaro for the presenting.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Couch introduced John Granich from Advanced Air Space Management Systems. Mr. Couch stated that he would need permission from the board to be able to begin obligating real estate for this project. Mr. Couch recognized Mr. John Granich. Mr. Granich stated that his goal was to create a school for drone training and his focus was on training veterans. He explained that through his personal military experience he gained a thorough knowledge of drones and how the technology worked. Mr. Granich stated that he needed an RF transparent building for training of this type. He stated that the building he was interested in was an old gymnasium behind the Rivers Prison. Mr. Granich stated that he was hoping to be ready to teach in the early part of 2016, and hoped to train 450 students a year. He stated that each student would require 80 hours of drone training and 80 hours of classroom time, followed by specialty training. Mr. Couch stated that he planned to bring the presentation to the SPC in September.

There was an open discussion.

Mr. Couch explains that the board will need to give him permission to do due diligence. 

Motion Martinez, second Ferguson to give Mr. Couch permission to move forward with the due diligence and to move forward with the property request submitted by John Granich.

On vote aye; Martinez, Ferguson, Fuller, Nelson, Stephens, Pittman, and Payne. The motion carried and the resolution to move forward with the diligence and request from John Granich was adopted as official.

Mr. Couch gave an update on the Utility Property transfer. He stated that the Georgia Power closing was scheduled for August 28th at 2pm and that all the deeds had been prepared. Mr. Couch explained that the GA Power closing would be the first since the Correct Health closing in 2014. He stated that the transaction included the power substation and all of the transfer lines on the campus. Mr. Couch explained that the transaction will be a three way simultaneous closing, DBHDD will close a transaction with the Authority for the power system, while the Authority simultaneously closes with GA Power. Mr. Couch stated that this transaction was the next step in conveying the utilities on the campus to other owners. He also stated that the Authority met with Barry Jarret to discuss shutting off some of the water lines that led to areas of the campus that were not going to be redeveloped. Mr. Couch stated that the gas system RFP would be announced in the month following the board meeting. He stated that after the RFP is announced bidders would have the opportunity to bid for 10 days. Mr. Couch explained that if only one entity placed a bid then the state would move forward with that sole entity.

Mr. Couch gave an update on the National Guard Youth Challenge Academy. He stated that he was honored to introduce Captain Jared Smith, the director for the Milledgeville YCA. MR. Couch stated that CPT. Smith had been in the Georgia Army National Guard for 11 ½ years and was the Commander for Charlie Battery, 1-118th Field Artillery Regiment in Savannah, Ga. He stated that CPT. Smith received his BS degree in Middle Grades Education from Mercer University and an associate's degree in General Studies from Georgia Military College where he served as the Regimental Commander of the 128th Corps of Cadets. Mr. Couch explained that CPT. Smith was earning a M. Ed. in Educational Psychology, Applied Cognition and Development from UGA and was also a member of the GMC Alumni Association. He stated that CPT Smith was deployed to Afghanistan in support of Operation Enduring Freedom and served as a TAC Office for the Corps of Cadets and Senior Military Science Instructor at Georgia Military College. CPT. Smith was also a Teacher and track coach at Putnam County Middle School where he taught 7th grade social studies. Mr. Couch stated that CPT. Smith resides in Milledgeville, Ga with his wife Bailey and son (within 4 weeks) Greyson. Mr. Couch then recognized CPT. Jared Smith. CPT. Smith thanked Mr. Couch for the introduction. He gave a presentation about the YCA including facts and figures about the existing YCA programs in Georgia. He explained the Milledgeville YCA would be the only YCA in Georgia, not on a military instillation. 
CPT. Smith explained that because the program is application only, they receive quality students. He stated the requirements for getting in to the YCA program. CPT Smith stated that, at the time of the meeting, Sheridan construction was beginning to do environmental abatement and renovations in the Boland building. He explained that Georgia YCA was trying to limit competition between the three campuses by staggering the start dates of their classes. CPT. Smith stressed the importance of the mentoring program that follows the 5.5 week residential portion of the program. After his presentation, CPT. Smith took questions from the board. There was an open discussion.

Mr. Couch gave an update on the property requests and the campus license. He recognized Mr. Rick Valentine. Mr. Couch explained that Mr. Valentine had facilitated a meeting between DBHDD, SPC, and the Authority on the first and third week of every month. He stated that the meetings have increased the efficiency of the Authority and improved the relationship with DBHDD and SPC. Mr. Couch explained that the Authority had been a discussion with the City of Milledgeville about the roads on the campus. He then recognized Mr. Frank Baugh. Mr. Baugh stated that the City had evaluated approximately 16 of the roads on campus, at the time of the meeting. He explained that the City was also trying to access funding required to bring the roads back into good condition. Mr. Couch stated that the next step would be to get Frank Baugh and Barry Jarrett to a meeting with the SPC. He explained that the discussion would also include roads that may need to be abandoned.

Mr. Couch gave an update on the CorrectHealth project. He stated that the rebar was to be put in the place the week following the board meeting and that concrete would be placed in the weeks following. Mr. Couch stated that CorrectHealth’s goal was to be open by April 2016.  He stated that the project would bring 225 jobs to Milledgeville. Mr. Couch explained that the building was being built in Alabama and then put together at the Bostick site. 

Mr. Couch gave an update on the EDC statute for 2016 legislation. He explained that there was a two page summary of the legislation in the board packet. Mr. Couch stated that the goal would be to move forward with the EDC legislation in the 2016 legislative session and that the SPC had begun working on the legislation. Mr. Couch stated that the statute would give the Authority the tools needed to attract investment and self-fund the Authority.

Mr. Couch updated the board on the annual budget audit with the City of Milledgeville. He explained that the Authority was working with a 5% surplus. Mr. Couch stated that the annual audit would happen in the weeks following the board meeting. He stated that the City had already approved the Authority’s budget request. The Authority planned to ask the County for funding as well.

Mr. Couch gave an events update. He stated that the “Concert Under the Stars” was scheduled for August 22nd. Mr. Couch explained that the music the Authority had lined up was very talented and a singer was going to sing the national anthem at the start of the event. Mr. Couch invited everyone to attend.

Mr. Couch stated that this concluded his director’s report.

Chair Fuller stated that the Concert was a “no alcohol permitted” event. She also thanked everyone for their attendance and the board for their dedication to their community and their hard work.

Motion Martinez, second Ferguson to adjourn.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:08 PM without objection.
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